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Virginia Mennonite Retirement
Community

Intern or Field Placement
Responsibilities/Opportunities

help design and lead group activities in art, exercise, and other activities
design activities that promote memory enhancement

interview families and residents to learn about the resident's history and their
likes/dislikes to help with program planning

provide support and attention to residents who could benefit from someone to
talk with

assist the activities director in establishing a database for resident activities

Contact Information

Contact: Emily Young

Address: Virginia Mennonite Retirement Community, Inc. 1501 Virginia Ave.
Harrisonburg, VA 22802-2452

Phone: (540) 564-3524

E-Mail: eyoung@vmrc.org

Website: www.vmrc.org

Read about students’ experiences at this site below:
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Spring 2022 — Mona Al-Bizri

Virginia Mennonite Retirement Community (VMRC) is a non-profit organization rooted
in the “Anabaptist heritage of stewardship, service, justice, and compassion." Its mission is to
“be a destination hub for those who want to age well in a vibrant, authentic community." VMRC
aims to provide innovative and authentic care for around 750 residents. This semester, I was
stationed in Crestwood, which is VMRC’s assisted living apartments. Crestwood is composed of
three assisted living (Cedar, Dogwood, and Hickory) and three memory care (Elm, Redbud, and
Walnut) neighborhoods. Residents in assisted living need help with medication management,
meal preparation, housekeeping, and more. Memory care houses residents with cognitive
impairments, dementia, and neurocognitive disorders.

I worked with Crestwood’s only life enrichment specialist, Caitlin Miller. My main
responsibility was to facilitate and develop entertaining activities for both assisted living and
memory care residents. Activities varied, covered different areas of wellness (i.e., physical,
intellectual, emotional, and spiritual), and were one hour in length. My goal when facilitating
activities was to provide a structured, safe, and relaxing environment. [ wanted to provide
accommodations for residents with hearing, mobility, visual and swallowing difficulties, or
impairments. Through providing these activities, residents had the opportunity to gain
knowledge and skills. The activities included cooking, music, craft, and reading activities with
the residents. I also conducted a three-part study of my own home country. Residents
consistently gave great feedback and we're excited to participate.

In addition, I helped in organizing paperwork and crafts to increase the efficiency of life
enrichment in Crestwood. As such, I found many craft materials and developed more ideas to do
in Crestwood. My role also allowed me a great deal of time to observe other activities and have
one-on-one connections with residents. Notably, I developed a friendship with a resident in
Dogwood who shared their wisdom and time with me.

The biggest struggle in my field placement was communication. At first, I struggled to
speak clearly and project my voice for all residents to hear. After some time, my supervisor gave
me some tips to improve my communication and encouraged me to be confident. I worked hard
to slow my thinking, and project, and speak very clearly. As a result, residents felt more
encouraged to speak with me and were interested in what I had to share. I was glad to practice
this skill and improve my communication.

At VMRC, the Mennonite heritage is celebrated. It is my opinion that spirituality
provides a place for escape and meditation. Residents enjoyed bible study and various religious
services done by the chaplains. I learned a lot about the Mennonite community in the
Shenandoah Valley and their faith. It was an excellent learning experience from an outsider’s
perspective. Despite VMRC’s strong roots in Anabaptism, many residents are not Mennonite and
come from different cultures. The different activities and fitness programs, provided by the
Wellness Center, offer plenty of enrichment without religious components.

The psychology major heavily informed my internship at VMRC. I integrated my
knowledge of biological, learning, and developmental psychology into my understanding of the
resident's needs and abilities. The scientific method allowed me to determine patterns in a
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resident’s behavior and provide the best accommodations. I believe the material I learned
through the psychology major allowed me to be empathetic and understanding.

The reason why I chose VMRC was to learn if I’d work well with elderly populations in
my future career. I am interested in pursuing my Ph.D. in clinical neuropsychology. I’d like to
study cognitive changes or degeneration related to stress and anxiety disorders. A large subset of
potential clients [ would likely see are elderly and suffer from dementia. I learned that I can
develop rapport easily with seniors and understand their struggles. When I begin my master’s
degree at William and Mary this fall, I intend to study how stress affects cognitive degeneration.
I hope to continue working with seniors in my academic career and clinical practice.

The idea for my contribution project arose when I learned that Woodland Park, the
complete living care unit, received a grant to conduct a musical intervention with residents. I
questioned why the intervention had not been implemented in the memory care neighborhoods.
Thus, my project took effect intending to convince my supervisors to bring the program to
Crestwood. The music intervention is known as Java Music Club and consists of 50 themes with
photographs, quotes, and music to address social isolation in residential communities. My paper
investigated the neuropsychological effects of music, the efficacy of group music interventions,
and the implementation of group music treatments in assisted living facilities. I found that
personalized music interventions conducted for thirty minutes, twice a week, provided the most
beneficial outcomes for residents with dementia. These benefits include reductions in agitation,
anxiety, and depression symptoms, improvements in short-term memory, and caregiver burden.

I had the opportunity to conduct Java Music Club in Dogwood and Redbud several times.
Residents enjoyed the intervention and gave excellent feedback. I hope that Java Music Club will
be held in the memory care neighborhoods once a week. However, Crestwood is understafted
and the CNAs and medical aides are extremely busy caring for the residents. It would be difficult
to accomplish the weekly goal now. I believe that Crestwood would benefit from creating a life
enrichment team, similar to Woodland Park. This would ensure that many more residents are
receiving adequate enrichment and allow for the implementation of Java Music Club weekly.

I strongly encourage future students to have their internship at VMRC. It was an
excellent opportunity to step outside of my comfort zone. I advise future students to be prepared
to acknowledge loss, grief, and change. I felt intellectually and emotionally challenged at
VMRC. The residents were kind, unique, and always provided me with wisdom. I enjoyed
exchanging my knowledge and personal culture with the residents. All the Crestwood staff are
encouraging, passionate about their jobs, and care deeply for their residents. VMRC provides
high-quality care and innovative experiences for each resident. It was a privilege to have had my
field placement at VMRC.

Spring 2019 — Ashley Oliver

The mission of Virginia Mennonite Retirement Community is to assist individuals in
aging well and living fully. VMRC houses over 700 individuals ranging from independent and
assisted living, all the way to complete living care. During my time at VMRC, I worked in the
Complete Living Care unit located in Woodland Park which is a neighborhood on VMRC’s
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campus. Woodland Park is comprised of eight individual houses, each housing approximately ten
residents. The majority of residents in Woodland Park are there because they have some type of
neurodegenerative disease such as dementia, Alzheimer’s, or aphasia, or they have a physical
disability that inhibits them from being able to live on their own. Within Woodland Park, I
worked primarily in the Life Enrichment office which seeks to enrich the lives of residents
through activities, events, social interactions, and ensuring residents always have optimal care.

I had a wide range of experiences and responsibilities at VMRC, for which I am grateful.
This field placement allowed me to combine my two passions for ministry and psychology which
resulted in a diverse and rich experience. One of my primary tasks was administering cognitive
assessments which entailed asking residents various questions in order to assess their ability to
comprehend and produce speech, as well as to test their vision and their hearing. One-on-one
visits were also something that I did frequently. While some residents do have family and friends
in the area who come visit them, many do not. Ensuring that residents still get the socialization
that every human being needs is important in helping them feel loved and as though they are still
people worthy of being known, despite whatever disease or disability landed them in CLC. In
addition to cognitive assessments and one-on-one visits, I often helped lead crafts and activities
in each house. There were also tasks to be carried out on the computer which were not as hands
on, but nonetheless, tasks that needed to be completed. My supervisors encouraged more
interaction with residents rather than being on the computer, so if I ever had just a few spare
minutes, they would have me do charting, which simply entailed going into the system and
entering residents’ activity logs. I also had the joy of working alongside the chaplains during my
time at VMRC. Because | am pursuing full-time ministry and made that known in my initial
interview, | was able to help lead Bible every Tuesday morning, occasionally help lead Sunday
worship, assist with remembrance services for residents who had passed away, and also do
pastoral care visits with the chaplains. I consider myself so lucky to have had all of these
experiences in just one short semester.

When you do field placement at VMRC, you should expect every day to be different,
because it will be. After my first week of field placement, that was the impression I had. I used to
see that as a disadvantage or a downfall, but I quickly grew to love the variability at VMRC and 1
truly cannot imagine working in an environment where each day is the same. I was definitely
nervous going into my field placement, but on my very first day, I was met by the most
wonderful staff who were kind, patient, and incredibly fun to work with. In addition to the staff,
the residents are some of the most thoughtful, sweet, and loving people I have ever met. I can so
easily say that knowing them has made my life richer than anything I could have possibly done
for them during my time in field placement. A huge advantage to doing field placement at
VMRUC is the people you will encounter. The biggest challenge I had throughout this placement
was communicating with the residents. As first I felt as though I would fail in this placement
because I felt incapable of being effective in communicating, but as I got to know the residents,
built rapport with them, and also did research on the topic of communication, I learned the best
forms of communicating with each individual, based on their cognitive state.

I learned so much at my site that narrowing it down to just one thing is an impossible
task. There is a learning curve at this placement but that curve does not stop, because you are
constantly learning the entire time you are there. I learned different communication skills that do
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not necessarily entail verbally speaking which allowed me to build more relationships with
residents. I also learned or was reminded of the importance of self-care. Given the elderly
population that you work with at this field placement, death is going to happen, and when it does,
it can get heavy and be emotionally exhausting. It is important to have your outlets, to let
yourself feel all of the feelings, and to process them healthily. One of the biggest lessons I
learned at this field placement and working with this population was the power of presence.
Simply sitting with a resident, holding their hand, watching T.V with them, or reading to them is
meaningful. Though some of the residents cannot communicate verbally or understand what you
are saying, they still have feelings and the basic human desire for contact and interaction. Silence
can often be uncomfortable for people including myself at times, and that silence is often sought
to be filled with words, but sometimes words are not as powerful as a presence.

I went into this field placement knowing I loved psychology and ministry but was
confused as to how I could use both. Now, at the end of my field placement, I have a better
understanding of how the two go together in more ways than one. So much of pastoral ministry
involves being present with people as they go through crises, and working with the chaplains at
VMRC helped me realize how much I adore the sacredness of being with people and their family
members in those crises, as they near the end of their life or cope with sickness. It was in those
moments that [ was able to apply lessons that I have learned in classes at JMU, such as abnormal
psych, counseling psych, and thanatology.

The biggest nugget of advice I would give to anyone who pursues this field placement
site is to pour yourself into it, because you get out of the experience what you put into it. I
remember being told those very words at the start of my field placement, and it remains true
today. Also do not be afraid to get attached to residents. The relationships you build and every
moment you are willing to spend with them is valuable. Five residents I knew and had developed
relationships with passed away during the semester I was in field placement at VMRC, and it
does make you want to put up barriers for fear of having to face another loss. But my advice? Do
not. Give all that you have to offer to this site and to these residents, and they will give you back
so much more.

Spring 2019 — Kaitlyn Bridgeforth

This semester, I completed my field placement at Virginia Mennonite Retirement
Community. At VMRC, “We strive to be a community of hope, meaning and growth where
people can age well and live fully.” They value meaningful engagement, community
involvement, creating a supportive and caring environment, and providing activity opportunities
for residents, guests, staff, and the local community. VMRC serves roughly 700 residents
through independent living, assisted living, and complete care living areas. Woodland Park,
where I spent the majority of my time, is home to around 80 residents in eight houses. This is a
complete care living area, so those who live here have 24/7 assistance available. I had the
privilege of working with the Life Enrichment Team in Woodland Park, and their purpose is to
enrich the lives of residents through activities, events, and other forms of meaningful
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engagement. Their goal is not only to meet the needs of the residents, but the wants of the
residents as well.

One of the ways we achieve this is by conducting cognitive assessments. This was one of
my main responsibilities for both Woodland Park and Transitional Care, a rehabilitation area for
seniors transitioning from the hospital to home. The length of the assessment varied by how
recently the resident had their last assessment done (if at all). For every resident, [ would perform
basic evaluations of their vision, hearing, speech, and cognitive functioning. New residents and
residents who have not had a full assessment done in a while go through the entire process. This
included an additional portion that referenced their interests, hobbies, and preferences. For
example, I would ask, “How important is it for you to keep up with the news?” or “How
important is it for you to have family members or close friends involved in discussion about your
care?” The responses that are provided help the staff and caregivers form specialized plans that
are catered towards the individual.

Another one of my responsibilities was to help with activities and events. Sometimes this
would entail pushing residents in wheelchairs to and from an event or assisting with the
facilitation of an activity. Every Monday morning, there was a “Fun and Fitness” activity that I
would bring the Woodland Park residents to. There, everyone would form a circle and do
exercises that would help them with their motor skills. Sometimes I would sit, talk, and
participate with the residents, but I would often help the facilitator as well. Some of these
exercises included catching and throwing a beach ball, doing arm and leg stretches, and passing
cones of different colors around and saying each color out loud. However, a lot of the activities |
helped with would be spontaneous rather than something that was regularly scheduled. There
were many days [ would arrive to VMRC and would be informed of a craft or game that was
going to be happening at one of the houses, and I would be asked to go there and facilitate. I
have helped with making sugar scrubs, playing ring toss, and bowling, to name a few. There are
plenty of options for the residents and staff to choose from.

Since there are eight different houses in Woodland Park, there are also eight different
schedules for them. While there are some events that all residents are welcome to come to, there
are also activities that are specific to each home. I had the responsibility of making their weekly
calendars. I would list the dates, times, and names of each activity or event, as well as
descriptions. I started to have a lot of fun with making these by adding puns or rhymes in the
descriptions. Staff also kept track of all of the significant daily activities for each residents in
their houses, regardless of if activities were done independently or in groups, and would send in
the written copies of this information to Life Enrichment. Another one of my responsibilities was
to chart these in an online database.

After my field placement was over halfway complete, I was trained to accompany
residents to medical appointments in the community. This is something I wish I had done a lot
sooner since my long-term goal is to practice medicine, specifically psychiatry. My first
appointment involved going to Sentara RMH, where I spent time talking with the resident about
their medical and personal concerns and attended the meeting with their provider. My intended
role was to make sure the resident could get from place to place in their wheelchair and provide
any necessary paperwork, but one of the most important aspects of that experience was simply
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being fully present in the moment. I think this is a major takeaway from being an intern at
VMRC altogether.

Being part of the Life Enrichment Team means being a part of the lives of residents in a
meaningful way. This comes down to the time you spend with residents day in and day out,
getting to know them as a person above all else. Easily, my number one responsibility at VMRC
was to spend time with the residents in one form or another. Learning their names, their likes and
dislikes, and how they spend their time are the first steps to making positive contributions to
their lives.

I chose VMRC as my placement because of my previous work experience in the
behavioral health unit of a hospital. I thoroughly enjoyed working with patients that were older
in age. They had a lot of interesting thoughts and perspectives on life and were such a unique
group of people to spend time with. I knew I wanted to go into psychiatry, but I started
considering specializing in this population. After my placement at VMRC, I still don’t know for
sure if that’s what I’d like to do. I think only time will tell, but VMRC has certainly helped me
reflect more deeply about my decisions in this regard.

Overall, I think VMRC is a fantastic site for field placement if you are looking for
variety. A lot of days can be very fast-paced, where you’re on your feet most of the time, pushing
wheelchairs, and rushing from building to building. Other days you may be in the office the
entire time. Either of these can be an advantage or disadvantage depending on your preferences,
and VMRC can definitely be conducive to branching out. You may step out of your comfort
zone, Vvisit residents you’ve never met, or learn to communicate differently with some residents.
It’s also not uncommon for residents to pass away suddenly, and you may find yourself grieving
that loss as well. Whatever the situation though, you have a support system in your supervisors at
VMRC. When it comes to field placements, I think I lucked out quite a bit. Not only did I make
wonderful connections with many of the residents, so much so that I plan to continue
volunteering at VMRC after graduation, but I also formed friendships with the people I worked
with. I’ve shared so many genuine laughs and great conversations with the Life Enrichment
Team, and it just adds to what makes this placement so special. I believe I’ve grown both
professionally and personally as a result of my field placement at Virginia Mennonite Retirement
Community.

Fall 2018 — Anh Doan

VMRC mission is “age well, live fully”. It is a retirement community that offers service
for a large age range in the senior community, from independent living to complete living care.
Residents in independent living areas have the options of different types of apartments and
cottages. For those who are seeking for complete living care, they live in housing studios with
other residents. They have 24/7 on-site staff to support their needs such as bathing, getting in and
out of their wheelchair, and preparing meals for them. Beside housing, VMRC also offer service
for residents that cannot travel outside of campus such as church, pool, exercise room, physical
therapy, salon, cafe, grocery store, etc.
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At VMRC, I’'m currently working with the people at Life Enrichment Program. Our task
is to provide the residents in Woodland Park area with social support to enrich their lives.
Woodland Park area is a complete living care area, with residents with physical or cognitive
disabilities. They are in the age range of 80s to 100s years old. In our program, we would plan
monthly events for the residents to attend. This can be a collective event such as music concert,
Sunday service, or occasionally, a seasonal fair. We also have smaller scale events for different
houses in Woodland Park such as crafting events, exercise events. We also do one on one visits.
Our priority is to visit those that get few to no visits but we also try our best to see everyone each
month.

My favorite task in VMRC is the one on one visits. The conversation is very meaningful
for me and the person that I talk to. This helped me learn how to communicate with people with
cognitive impairment. It helped me learn to speak in a way that they can comprehend. On top of
that, I also learned to be more patient, more understanding toward people. To many residents,
they are facing a lot of frustrations that an able-body person like me might not have. They forget
things. Everything hurts for them when the weather gets colder. They can’t do a lot of things that
they were able to do when they were younger. For a psychologist, I think it is very important to
be able to ask the question of “what put you in a bad mood today?” rather than just assume that it
is just how they are. I also really enjoy bringing residents to music concerts. To many residents
with severe dementia, it is very hard to communicate with them. Some seem to be shut-in in their
own world. Yet, if I bring them to music concert, some will actually sing along to the lyrics. My
least favorite thing to do have to be the activities. I don’t dislike them as most residents seem to
enjoy them. However, some houses do not like activities too much that sometimes it feels like we
are just forcing them to do so.

The one thing I did not realize until I begin working at VMRC is the difference in
physical and mental function in the age range of the senior population. We tend to lump them up
together but seniors in their 60s and 70s are very different from seniors in their 80s an 90s.
People in their 60s and 70s are generally more independent and have better functioning
cognitively. This grants them the freedom to move around and visit other people and places.
Many residents in the 60s and 70s also volunteer for different programs in VMRC. However, by
the time people hit 80s or 90s, things can be very different. Most of them are less functional
physically and mentally. They do not get to go out as often. Many residents by this age are
housebound. Their social circle also shrink as friends around their age are also facing the same
problems. Because of this, many residents often feel lonely, sitting in their room all day, waiting
for a visit from people. This is the reason why I enjoy one on one visits so much. I often like to
visit residents that do not get a lot of visitors or those that volunteers might not want to visit as
much. This makes me want do more research on the elderly generation and bring awareness to
the topic.

I got the idea for my contribution project from my encounters with residents, crying or yelling
for help, some from genuine fear because of their dementia, and some to get attention. I used to
always feel so confused when that happened. I wanted to help but I did not know what to do.
Finally, I decided to do more research on what is the best thing to do in those situations and the
contribution project was a great opportunity for me to do so. With this, I was able to react more
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effectively when I encountered similar situations. I hope my research will also help future
volunteers if they encounter such events.

Last but not least, for those who are not sure of what they might want to do for their
internship, I do highly recommend them to give VMRC a try. For students in the psychology
major, this is a good opportunity to gain the skill and experience in communicating with people
with cognitive disabilities. Also, most of us know that the elderly population is the one with the
highest suicide rate, yet, I do not think that we have done enough for them as many are tucked
away inside their own home or institutional settings. I think this field placement is very helpful
in understanding more about this generation, the struggles that they have to go through and
maybe why they have the highest suicide rate. I’'m very grateful for the experience I have gained
while working at VMRC. I’m also thankful for the help and support I have received from my
supervisor, staff and co-volunteers.

Spring 2017 — Angela Cangialosi

I completed the field placement program at the Virginia Mennonite Retirement
Community. Their mission was to help the aging population to age well in a place they call
home. VMRC offered many services to residents there. The Life Enrichment Team specifically
focused on creating a monthly calendar of activities that residents could volunteer to attend if
they were interested. Essentially, the service was meant to allow for psychological, emotional,
mental, spiritual, and physical wellbeing. The site offered assisted living care, complete living
care and transitional care services to its customers. The site offered a doctor’s office, cafeteria,
convenience store, and fitness center.

Most of my experience dealt with complete living care residents. This meant that the
residents were being cared for primarily and totally by nursing staff. [ was able to see a more
insider perspective on the retirement community atmosphere. I interacted with the residents to
the best of my ability. My experience was fairly split between interacting with residents in a
group setting and an individual setting. One on ones were a bigger responsibility of mine,
wherein I would visit residents who were not visited frequently to give them social stimulation
and generally someone to keep them company. I would have the chance to ask them about how
they were doing, learn about their interests and past experiences. | was also able to sit in on
transitional care plan meetings.

When I was walked through the site and taken through orientation, I had very high
expectations for the site. I thought that the environment was very lively and inviting. I think
VMRC does a good job of keeping the site familiar for residents in terms of decor and it served
to make residents feel at home. Many of the staff are young and this is to the residents’
advantage. The staff have many creative ideas for ways to engage residents and bring lively
energy to the site that residents expressed they appreciated. Some disadvantages at the site would
be that despite residents being appreciative, there were few residents who I worked with that
would attend events. At times if felt that the creativity of the staff working with complete living
care was not being taken advantage of by the residents. Another downside to the job was that
there were many different teams operating at the site. VMRC has the Life Enrichment team,
nursing team, social work team, rehabilitation team, etc. It was difficult to get a good grasp on
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the entire system and how each team worked together, which would have made me appreciate
the experience more. Although I enjoyed my field placement experience, I do not think that I
would choose to work in a retirement community or with the older population. Working at this
site made me realize - in relation to working with the Life Enrichment Team specifically - that I
thrive in a fast paced environment. I enjoy having a lot to do and I often found myself having to
really seek out tasks to keep myself busy. There was only so much that I was really able to do
with the qualifications I had and the type of residents that I was assigned to. However, I loved
being able to interact with the residents that I worked with. They were all incredible people and I
enjoyed listening and asking them about their lives. Many of them had rich histories and life
experiences. It was rewarding to see them engaged in conversation and wanting to tell their
stories.

Something that I took away from working at VMRC was that actively listening and being
curious can make a tremendous difference in your interactions with anyone. Many of the
residents have problems with memory and recall. Often times I would find myself in situations
where residents would tell me the same things they told me in past conversations word for word.
I was able to learn that the older population is not as off-putting as people might think that they
are. The older population, in this community specifically, was incredibly welcoming and down to
earth. These residents were normal people like myself or anyone else and their age was not
necessarily something that defined them or their personality. I think this field placement program
taught me to come in to new experiences with no preconceived notions about others. By simply
listening and asking questions thoughtfully, you can make experiences meaningful for all parties
involved. Some interactions were harder to initiate than others, especially if residents were hard
of hearing or nonverbal. | was able to practice patience in these situations, which I think is an
incredibly valuable skill. Patience came into play when residents were hard of hearing,
nonverbal, or had memory recall issues. With memory recall, patience was needed to listen to the
same information on multiple occasions. It was also necessary when waiting for residents to
respond to questions. Often times, it would take more time for them to respond to me or for them
to make decisions about activities, for example. It was important to allow them to take the time
they needed to respond and decide on things because autonomy was something they valued.
There were times where I had to repeat questions several times for residents who were hard of
hearing. Just being patient and understanding helped in this case.

Because my role did not come with tasks that kept me busy throughout the entire
experience, it was important for me to seek opportunities to stay busy and productive. In prior
job experiences, I found that there were always tasks to be completed so this gave me the ability
to practice taking initiative in the work setting. After the first week, it was easy to get a grasp on
the routine and structure of the job.

Ultimately, I feel that working with children is where I excel and feel most fulfilled. 1
would love to continue to volunteer with the older population. What I learned and refined
through my experience at VMRC can be applied to any career path I follow. Communication,
patience, active listening and curiosity can be useful in any position.




